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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

October 2, 2007

The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, October 2, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gebhart, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Ms. Fiske, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: New Castle City Councilperson Teel Petty and Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.

Mr. Peden being detained, Mr. Viola called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  As is customary at the October meeting, each Trustee received the annual payment of one ear of corn. 
Calendar Additions:
Mr. Viola:
Property Maintenance Committee – Thursday, November 1 at 4:00 p.m. (also, Thursday, October 4 at 4 p.m. to replace the planned September 28 meeting which was not held)
Mr. Alfree:
Property Development Committee -- Monday, November 5 at 4:30 p.m.

Mr. Gebhart and Mr. Viola:  Outreach and Property Maintenance Committees will be convening a joint meeting which includes City of New Castle, to discuss Battery Park issues.

The minutes from the September 11, 2007 meeting were approved with the following changes:  add Mr. Appleby and Mr. Castagno as “present”; under AT&T hut, clarify that Mr. Alfree received a call from someone expressing interest in leasing; clarify that Little League lease was conveyed to Mr. Gebhart at the September meeting; clarify that Mr. Quillen to be listed by name as “not voting” re payoff of Wilmington Trust loan.      

The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Centerpoint/Amazon
McConnell Development has received our letter regarding the results of the recently-completed appraisal and the resulting rent increase for the renewal term beginning January 1, 2008.  Tenant has 30 days from receipt to object to this determination.
Farmers Market
Richard Stat of 326 Associates has contacted the City regarding code review of plans for construction of an addition to Farmers Market.  He presented this plan to the Property Development Committee in early 2006 and is now revisiting the feasibility of the project.
Happy Harry/Walgreen
Put on hold until November meeting.  We will then consider whether Trustees desire retail uses to be included in the professional center, and if so, how to proceed.  Mr. Wilson has spoken with Mr. Norsworthy, chair of the City Planning Commission as to how a Walgreen-type development would dovetail with the comprehensive plan.  Basically the question of use is up to the Trustees as owners; the comp plan focuses mainly on setback and other design issues.    
Getty Station
The filling station at 905 E. Basin Road will be switching from Getty to Lukoil.  Ferguson & McCann Mechanical Contractors needs a letter from the Trustees approving replacement of fuel pumps and islands and related work. Motion was made and passed to approve sending a letter approving dispenser upgrades per the scope of work submitted.
Riverbend Project Area – two issues

1) Municipal Services is studying alternatives to adding a substation to their system as backup in case of a failure and to allow shutting the main substation down for service.  They may request use of some Trust land behind Dobbinsville along the railroad track line for this purpose.
2) Mr. Alfree and Mr. Taylor met with Mr. Corrado of Parkway Gravel regarding an emergency access road which has already been installed across Trust land without permission. It is about 50 feet wide and 200 feet long. Parkway made the argument that the road was an improvement to the existing sewer easement.  However, there are no approved documents on the record allowing them to build a road on Trust land.  Mr. Appleby presented a scenario illustrating the many problems inherent in allowing the road to exist and be routinely used.  Motion was made to authorize Mr. Taylor to send a letter advising them to cease construction on the access road and to restore the land to its original condition.  Motion passed unanimously.
AT&T Hut -- DuPont Highway
Mr. Alfree has discussed the use of the building as a woodworking shop with an interested party, who does not want to pursue it at this time.  We will start the process to request that AT&T plan and budget to demolish the structure. This will take some time, and in the interim, if a tenant is found, we can withdraw the request.
Basin Road Property 
VanDemark & Lynch advised us that a builder has requested wetlands delineation plans for the Basin Road parcel.  We have no further information at this time.
Mr. Wilson raised the subject of rezoning of the parcel behind the Family Foundations Academy charter school land.  He said that the intention was that a request be submitted to the City Planning Commission to rezone the land to Open Space & Recreation. Mr. Alfree will research it. 
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Mr. Gebhart received a letter from Lynn Sheridan, one of two parties asking to install memorial benches along Trust land by the River at the foot of Plum Alley.  Ms. Sheridan outlined her perspective of the situation, whereby it was believed that permission had been given to install a concrete pad and two benches at this location. Councilperson Jan Churchill recently told Mr. Gebhart that she had gotten permission in 2005 from Anita Banks to install benches, and assumed that Anita had the authority and approval of other Trustees.  Mr. Gebhart also pointed out that Erv Thatcher would not have installed the concrete pad without also believing it was properly authorized.
Mr. Wilson said he recently spoke with Sally Denton (the other party requesting a bench installation) and urged her to submit a letter to the Trustees.  He also suggested that the Outreach Committee explore the issue and surrounding concerns including whether or not to allow benches at all, and if so how many, what possible locations exist, what styles, etc.  Mr. Gebhart agreed, but pointed out that we must grapple with the existing situation of perceived permission and benches already purchased.  Mr. Taylor commented that the Trust must have ultimate authority over disposition of any physical memorials on its property.  Ms. Fiske suggested that we allow installation in this case and then pass a resolution stating a policy for the future.  Mr. Wilson cautioned that an emotional decision not be made, especially based on a decision possibly made unilaterally by one Trustee.  Councilperson Petty said she has also spoken with some of the parties involved, and that Councilperson Churchill stated she had a letter from the Trust that she would deliver to the office giving permission for the benches.  Ms. Petty supports the idea that one member of a body can not give permission for the whole body, and suggests waiting to see the letter.  She emphasized that a clear understanding should be established between Ms. Sheridan, Ms. Denton, the Trustees and the City Council before any further action. Mr. Peden asked that the Outreach Committee come up with a recommendation by the November meeting regarding the present case and future policies.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported last month that he received two bids for replacement of the entire Medical Center roof (rubber portion and metal portion), subsequent to storm damage last April. Both proposals came in at about $40,000.  In the meantime, Mr. Viola received additional information indicating that the rubber roofs could be repaired and certain installation problems corrected, with a five-year guarantee on the repairs.  The Committee has not made a final decision.  If the repair option is chosen the price could be reduced to about $16,000.  
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT
In Mr. Gambacorta’s absence, Mr. Peden announced that the Third Quarter Financial Review meetings with PNC and Wilmington Trust would be held at 4 p.m. October 24.

ELECTION COMMITTEE
In Mr. Quillen’s absence, Mr. Alfree announced that so far two candidates have filed for the November 10 election to fill Anita Banks’ seat: Richard Pennell and Jan Clairmont. The deadline to file is October 11.  Election posters are available for distribution.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the plans for the new Library expansion will be presented to the Historic Area Commission on October 18.  He then requested a brief Executive Session to discuss a real estate matter.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE –Ms. Fiske reporting.
Nothing to report for this month.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

A letter was mailed to all Trustees ten days prior to this meeting with three proposed election-related By-Law changes. The main issue is to change the voter registration deadline from “not less than ten days before” to the proposed “one day before” an election.  Mr. Taylor explained some concerns he subsequently has had regarding this not giving enough time to address any problems with verifying eligibility, addresses, etc.  He suggested something like 5 days may be more reasonable and practical.  In discussion the following was suggested:  deadline is 5 p.m. “the Monday prior to the election.” After further discussion about the proposed changes, Mr. Wilson withdrew his request for consideration and will prepare a revised proposal for consideration next month.  An additional point to be considered is the question of allowing unregistered persons who appear to vote at an election to register that same day, not for the election at hand but for future elections.  This would save these persons a wasted trip and facilitate registration in general.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

Referring back to the Outreach Committee report, Mr. Gebhart reported that he has the Little League leases and will be obtaining the required signatures and conveying copies to the office.  Report on Battery Park issues will be presented at the next meeting.  

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES – No reports.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Letter from Senator Carper announcing meetings about the National Park Service study regarding establishing a national park in Delaware 
OTHER MATTERS
Archives:  Mr. Alfree and Ms. MacDonough met with representatives from the State Archives to review historic items and Trust records kept in the vault in the Library.  There are several issues to be considered:  storage of valuable items off-site during the construction and expansion project at the library; proper remediation and archival storage of a range of our valuable documents; and policies for restricting access to the materials. Appropriate shelving and climate control will be required in the renovated building. A few of the most important original documents have been properly preserved and mounted, but still need attention to the outer containers and shelving. Ms. Fiske offered assistance as she has some background in paper conservation. In addition, the Trust has possession of administrative records from the original Old Library Company, which sold shares of stock to establish the first library in New Castle in the early 1800’s.  A decision will be needed on where to store these materials; some of them are in need of mold remediation. It may make sense to give them to the N.C. Historical Society for storage and display in the Old Library Museum.  Also, it was learned that the State microfilmed all Trust minutes up to 1980. Personnel are available to come back and film the minutes since that time at no charge. 
Mr. Appleby requested that information be conveyed to him about the climate control and other requirements in order that they may be considered in the library project planning.
Immanuel Church Clock Tower:
Trustees long ago accepted responsibility for the operation and maintenance of the four clocks in the Immanuel clock tower.  (The reason for this is that they serve the entire populace and not just the church congregation.)  Immanuel Church thus has presented us with a bill from R.J. Peoples for $3,360, for repair of rotten wood and repainting, which was done in conjunction with other work underway at that building.
Mr. Peden moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate matters; motion passed.  Following the Executive Session, the regular meeting was again called to order.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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